

# **Educational Assessment and the Elementary and Secondary Education Act**

-name redacted-Specialist in Education Policy

Updated December 19, 2017

**Congressional Research Service** 

7-.... www.crs.gov R45049

# Summary

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA; P.L. 114-95), specifies the requirements for assessments that states must incorporate into their state accountability systems to receive funding under Title I-A. While many of the assessment requirements of the ESEA have not changed from the requirements put into place by the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB; P.L. 107-110), the ESSA provides states some new flexibility in meeting them. This report has been prepared in response to congressional inquiries about the revised educational accountability requirements in the ESEA, enacted through the ESSA, and implications for state assessment systems that are used to meet these requirements. While these changes have the potential to add flexibility and nuance to state accountability systems, for these systems to function effectively the changes need to be implemented in such a way as to maintain the validity and reliability of the required assessments. To this end, the report also explores current issues related to assessment and accountability changes made by the ESSA.

The ESEA continues to require that states implement high-quality academic assessments in reading, mathematics, and science. States must test all students in reading and mathematics annually in grades 3 through 8 and once in high school. States must also test all students in science at least once within three grade spans (grades 3-5, 6-9, and 10-12). Assessments in other grades and subject areas may be administered at the discretion of the state. All academic assessments must be aligned with state academic standards and provide "coherent and timely" information about an individual student's attainment of state standards and whether the student is performing at grade level (e.g., proficient). The reading and mathematics assessment results must be used as indicators in a state's accountability system to differentiate the performance of schools.

State accountability systems continue to be required to report on student proficiency on reading and mathematics assessments. However, a singular focus on student proficiency has been criticized for many reasons, most notably that proficiency may not be a valid measure of school quality or teacher effectiveness. It is at least partially a measure of factors outside of the school's control (e.g., demographic characteristics, prior achievement), and may result in instruction being targeted toward students just below the proficient level, possibly at the expense of other students. In response, the ESSA provides the option for student achievement to be measured based on proficiency and student growth. While measures of student growth remain optional, prior to the enactment of the ESSA, states were only able to include measures of student growth in their accountability systems if they received a waiver from the U.S. Department of Education to do so.

The ESSA also authorizes two new assessment options to meet the requirements discussed above. First, in selecting a high school assessment for reading, mathematics, or science (grades 10-12), a local educational agency (LEA) may choose a "nationally-recognized high school academic assessment," provided that it has been approved by the state. Second, the ESSA explicitly authorizes the use of "computer adaptive assessments" as state assessments. Previously, it was unclear whether computer adaptive assessments met the requirement that statewide assessments be the same assessments used to measure the achievement of all elementary and secondary students. Computer adaptive assessments adjust to a student's individual responses, which means that all students will not see the exact same questions. The ESSA added language clarifying that students do not have to be offered the same assessment items on a computer adaptive assessment. The ESSA also authorizes an exception to state assessment requirements for 8th grade students taking advanced mathematics in middle school that permits them to take an end-of-course assessment rather than the 8th grade mathematics assessment, provided certain conditions are met.

The ESSA added specific provisions related to the assessment of "students with the most significant cognitive disabilities" that were previously addressed only in regulations. It made changes in how English learners (ELs) have their assessment results included in states' accountability systems as well.

Additionally, the ESEA as amended through the ESSA now requires LEAs to notify parents of their right to receive information about assessment opt-out policies in the state. If excessive numbers of students opt out of state assessments, however, it may undermine the validity of a state's accountability system.

States continue to be required to administer 17 assessments annually to meet the requirements of Title I-A. These requirements have been implemented within a crowded landscape of state, local, and classroom uses of educational assessments, raising concerns about over-testing of students. The ESSA added three new provisions related to testing burden: (1) each state may set a target limit on the amount of time devoted to the administration of assessments; (2) LEAs are required to provide information on the assessments used, including the amount of time students will spend taking them, and (3) the Secretary of Education may reserve funds from the State Assessment Grant program for state and LEA assessment audits.

# **Contents**

Overview	1
Assessments in Elementary and Secondary Schools Under the ESEA	2
State Assessments	2
General Requirements	
State Assessment Grants	7
State Options for Meeting Assessment Requirements	9
Brief History of State Assessments	9
Past Implementation of State Assessment Systems	11
Current Implementation of State Assessment Systems	12
Assessment and Accountability Issues Receiving Attention	12
Assessment of Student Proficiency and Growth	13
Assessments for Students with Special Needs	
Students with Disabilities	16
English Learners	18
Computer Adaptive Assessment	20
Student Opt-Out Practices	21
Testing Burden	22
Figures	
Figure 1. Subject Areas and Grades That Must Be Assessed Annually Under Title I-A of	2
the ESEA	3
Contacts	
Author Contact Information	24

#### Overview

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA; P.L. 114-95), specifies the requirements for the state assessments that states must incorporate into their state accountability systems to receive funding under Title I-A. Title I-A of the ESEA authorizes aid to local educational agencies (LEAs) for the education of disadvantaged children. Title I-A grants provide supplementary educational and related services to low-achieving and other students attending elementary and secondary schools with relatively high concentrations of students from low-income families. As a condition of receiving Title I-A funds, states, LEAs, and public schools must comply with numerous requirements related to standards, assessments, and academic accountability systems. All states currently accept Title I-A funds. For FY2017, the program was funded at \$15.5 billion.

The ESEA requires that states implement high-quality academic assessments in reading, mathematics, and science. States must test all students in reading and mathematics annually in grades 3 through 8 and once in high school. States must also test all students in science at least once within three grade spans (grades 3-5, 6-9, and 10-12). The ESEA therefore requires states to implement annually, at a minimum, 17 assessments for students in elementary and secondary schools.<sup>1</sup>

While many of the assessment requirements of the ESEA have not changed from the requirements put into place by the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB; P.L. 107-110), the ESSA provides states some new flexibility in meeting them. For example, states may choose to administer one summative assessment or multiple statewide interim assessments that result in a single summative score. For the first time, the ESSA allows states to use "nationally recognized tests" to meet the high school assessment requirement, provided there is evidence the tests align with state standards. It also includes provisions for states' use of alternate assessments for students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities," which was previously addressed only in regulations.<sup>2</sup>

The ESSA explicitly authorizes the use of computer adaptive assessments. Computer adaptive assessments adjust to a student's individual responses, which means that all students will not see the exact same questions. The ESSA also authorizes an exception to state assessment requirements for 8<sup>th</sup> grade students taking advanced mathematics in middle school that permits them to take an end-of-course assessment rather than the 8<sup>th</sup> grade mathematics assessment, provided certain conditions are met. In addition, the ESSA authorizes a new demonstration authority for states to create an "innovative assessment system" that would permit them to use different assessment formats (e.g., competency-based assessments) <sup>3</sup> and assessments that validate when students are ready to demonstrate mastery or proficiency, and allow for differentiated student support based on individual learning needs. The ESSA also includes a new provision that permits the Secretary of Education (the Secretary) to reserve a portion of funds

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> While the reading and mathematics assessments are required to be used in state accountability systems, states can choose to include science assessments in the state accountability system. For more information about state accountability systems, see CRS In Focus IF10556, Elementary and Secondary Education Act: Overview of Title I-A Academic Accountability Provisions, by (name redacted)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, the assessment requirements for students with disabilities who were not taking the assessments provided for all other students were specified only in regulation (34 C.F.R. 200.6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Competency-based assessments are used as a tool to enable students to demonstrate mastery of academic content, regardless of time, place, or pace of learning. For more information, see U.S. Department of Education, *Competency-Based Learning or Personalized Learning*, https://www.ed.gov/oii-news/competency-based-learning-or-personalized-learning.

available under the State Assessment Grant program to award competitive grants to states for assessment audits.

The purpose of this report is to describe the general assessment requirements of the ESEA as amended and discuss the new flexibility states have in meeting these requirements. The report also discusses some issues related to the changes enacted by ESSA regarding the use of assessments in accountability systems that are receiving attention as they are implemented. More specifically, this report examines issues related to assessment of student growth, assessment of students with disabilities and English learners, the use of computer adaptive assessments, student assessment participation requirements, and testing burden. While these changes have the potential to add flexibility and nuance to state accountability systems, states face the challenge of implementing them in such a way as to maintain the validity and reliability of the required assessments.

# Assessments in Elementary and Secondary Schools Under the ESEA

Students participate in many assessments in elementary and secondary schools. As mentioned above, the ESEA requires states to administer annually, at a minimum, 17 assessments collectively in reading, mathematics, and science.<sup>4</sup> To meet this requirement, states typically use summative assessments.<sup>5</sup> For reading and mathematics, the results of these assessments are then used in the state accountability system to differentiate schools based, in part, on student performance. In addition to these assessments, states, LEAs, and schools administer a number of other assessments for different purposes and within different content areas.<sup>6</sup> The focus of this report is on the assessments required in Title I-A of the ESEA.

#### **State Assessments**

Title I-A of the ESEA outlines the requirements for state assessment and accountability systems. Section 1111(b) specifically details the "academic assessments" requirements. While many of the requirements for academic assessments have not changed from the requirements put in place by the NCLB, a few changes are noteworthy. This section discusses the general state academic assessment requirements and highlights some of the changes made by the ESSA. It also discusses the State Assessment Grants program, including how funds are allocated to states. The section closes with a discussion of the Secretary's new ability to reserve funds under the State Assessment Grants program to make competitive grants to states for conducting assessment audits, and a new authority included in the ESSA related to the use of innovative assessments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In addition to the 17 state assessments, in order to receive a grant under Title I-A, each state must also include assurances that the state will participate in biennial 4<sup>th</sup> and 8<sup>th</sup> grade reading and mathematics assessments under the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) (Section 1111(c)(2)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> For a discussion of summative assessments, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (n ame redacted) .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For a discussion of the purposes of educational assessment, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted) .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The ESEA uses the term "academic assessments" to describe the required assessments states must develop and administer. It is also common in the education community to use the term "state assessments." The terms "academic assessments" and "state assessments" are used interchangeably in this report.

#### **General Requirements**

This section of the report examines current ESEA assessment requirements with respect to the content areas and grades assessed, student participation, properties of the assessments, new assessment options, and public information about assessments. In each case, the discussion specifies whether current requirements existed prior to the implementation of the ESSA or whether they were added by the ESSA.

#### Content Areas and Grades Assessed

Under the requirements of the ESEA both prior to and following the enactment of the ESSA, each state must implement a set of high-quality academic assessments in reading, mathematics, and science. Reading and mathematics assessments must be administered annually in grades 3 through 8 and once in high school. Science assessments must be administered at least once within three grade spans (grades 3-5, 6-8, and 9-12). Assessments in other grades and subject areas may be administered at the discretion of the state. All academic assessments must be aligned with state academic standards and provide "coherent and timely" information about an individual student's attainment of state standards and whether the student is performing at grade level. The reading and mathematics assessment results must be used in the state's accountability system to differentiate the performance of schools.

Figure 1. Subject Areas and Grades That Must Be Assessed Annually Under Title I-A of the ESEA

		Grade									
Subject area assessed	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	
Reading / language arts	Χ	Χ	Χ	Х	Χ	Χ	+			<b>→</b>	
Mathematics	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	<b>—</b>			<b>→</b>	
Science	<b>—</b>		$\rightarrow$	<b>←</b>			$\rightarrow$	$\leftarrow$		<b>→</b>	

Source: Figure prepared by the Congressional Research Service.

#### Student Participation in Assessments

For the most part, under the ESEA, the same academic assessments must be used to measure the achievement of all public elementary and secondary school students in a state.<sup>8</sup> States are required to measure annually the achievement of not less than 95% of all students and 95% of all students in each subgroup<sup>9</sup> on the required assessments.<sup>10</sup> A state must explain how this requirement will be incorporated into its accountability system.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> An exception is made in the case of students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities," which is discussed later in this section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For reporting purposes, results must be disaggregated within each state, local educational agency, and school by (1) each major racial and ethnic group; (2) economically disadvantaged students as compared to students who are not economically disadvantaged; (3) children with disabilities as compared to children without disabilities; (4) English proficiency status; (5) gender; and (6) migrant status. For some data elements, data must also be reported by additional subgroups (e.g., military). For accountability purposes, data are only disaggregated for the first four of the aforementioned subgroups.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Section 1111(c)(4)(E).

As mentioned above, academic assessments must be the same academic assessments used to measure the achievement of all students, which includes most students with disabilities and English learners (ELs). Students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities" may participate in an alternate assessment aligned with alternate achievement standards. For ELs, under certain circumstances, assessments may be administered in the language and form that is most likely to produce accurate results.

The ESSA added two new provisions related to a parent's right to opt a child out of the required assessments. First, it added a provision that provides that nothing "shall be construed as preempting a state or local law regarding the decision of a parent to not have the parent's child participate in the academic assessments." Second, the ESSA now requires any LEA receiving Title I-A funds to notify parents of their right to receive information about assessment participation requirements, which must include a policy, procedure, or parental right to opt the child out of state assessments. 12

#### **Properties of the Assessment**

State assessments must meet several requirements regarding (1) format, (2) administration, and (3) technical quality. While a required assessment format is not specified, the ESEA continues to require that the assessment measures higher-order thinking skills and understanding. It also adds some examples of how this requirement may be met, which may include measures of student growth and "may be partially delivered in the form of" portfolios, projects, or extended performance tasks.

The ESSA provides some new flexibility regarding the administration of state assessments. Prior to its enactment, states were required to administer a single, summative assessment to meet the requirements of Title I-A. Under the ESEA as amended by the ESSA, states have the option of using a single, summative assessment *or* multiple statewide interim assessments that result in a single summative score. The ESSA also includes a new provision that allows each state to set a target limit on the amount of time devoted to the administration of assessments for each grade, expressed as a percentage of annual instructional hours.<sup>13</sup>

States must continue to provide evidence that academic assessments are of adequate technical quality for each purpose required under the ESEA. Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, states were required to provide this evidence to the Secretary and make it public upon the Secretary's request. Under the ESEA as amended by the ESSA, states are now required to include such evidence on the state education agency's (SEA's) website. As required prior to the enactment of the ESSA, state assessments must be used for purposes for which they are valid and reliable and must be consistent with nationally recognized professional and technical standards. <sup>14</sup> They must also "objectively measure academic achievement, knowledge, and skills." To increase the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(K).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Section 1112(e)(2)(A). The provisions in the ESEA regarding parental rights to opt out students have the potential to decrease student participation in the state assessments. As such, it is possible that some LEAs or states may experience participation rates lower than the 95% requirement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(L).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The ESSA specifies that the assessments must be consistent with "technical testing standards." For more information on validity and reliability, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (n ame redacted)

likelihood of valid and reliable results, the ESSA continues to require that states use "multiple up-to-date measures" of academic achievement.<sup>15</sup>

#### **New Assessment Options**

The ESSA explicitly authorizes two new assessment options to meet the requirements discussed above. First, in selecting a high school assessment for reading, mathematics, or science, an LEA may choose a "nationally-recognized high school academic assessment," provided that it has been approved by the state. To receive state approval, the nationally recognized high school assessment must (1) be aligned to the state's academic content standards; (2) provide comparable, valid, and reliable data as compared to the state-designed assessments for all students and each student subgroup; (3) meet all general requirements for state assessments, including technical quality; and (4) provide for unbiased, rational, and consistent differentiation between schools in the state.

Second, the ESSA explicitly authorizes the use of "computer adaptive assessments" as state assessments. Previously, it was unclear whether computer adaptive assessments met the requirement that statewide assessments be the same assessments used to measure the achievement of all elementary and secondary students. Computer adaptive assessments adjust to a student's individual responses, which means that all students will not see the exact same questions. The ESSA added language clarifying that students do not have to be offered the same assessment items on a computer adaptive assessment. Computer adaptive assessments, however, must meet one explicit requirement beyond the general requirements of state assessments. The computer adaptive assessment must, at a minimum, measure each student's academic proficiency in state academic standards for the student's grade level and growth toward such standards. Once the assessment has measured the student's proficiency at grade level, it "may" measure the student's level of academic proficiency above or below the student's grade level.

The ESSA also authorized an exception to state assessment requirements for  $8^{th}$  grade students taking advanced mathematics in middle school. These students are now permitted to take an end-of-course assessment rather than the  $8^{th}$  grade mathematics assessment, provided certain conditions are met. For example, a student benefitting from this exception must take a mathematics assessment in high school that is more advanced than the assessment taken at the end of  $8^{th}$  grade.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Although not explicitly stated, multiple measures of achievement can increase the validity and reliability of assessment results. For a discussion on validity and reliability, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted) .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Many states have adopted the SAT or ACT as a high school assessment. Subsequent regulations specify that a "nationally-recognized high school academic assessment" means an assessment of high school students' knowledge and skills that is administered in multiple states and is recognized by institutions of higher education in those or other states for the purposes of entrance or placement into courses in postsecondary education or training programs (34 C.F.R., Part 200.3(d)). The extent to which nationally recognized high school academic assessments align with state content standards has not yet been established. With respect to science, this requirement applies to the science assessment administered in grades 10 through 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> A computer adaptive assessment can measure a student's academic ability above and below the student's current grade level. Because of this assessment property, the ESSA specifies additional requirements to ensure compliance with the general assessment requirements. Computer adaptive assessments are discussed in more detail in a later section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> If computer adaptive assessments are used, student growth must be measured. For noncomputer adaptive assessments, the measurement of student growth is optional.

#### Public Information about Assessments

The ESSA added specific requirements that each LEA receiving funds under Title I-A must provide information to the public regarding state assessments. More specifically, for each grade served by the LEA, it must provide information on (1) the subject matter being assessed, (2) the purpose for which the assessment is designed and used, (3) the source of the requirement of the assessment, (4) the amount of time students will spend taking assessments, (5) the schedule of assessments, and (6) the format for reporting results of assessments (if such information is available).<sup>19</sup>

#### Consequences Associated with Assessments

While this report focuses on the assessments required by the ESEA, the assessments are used in a state accountability system that determines which schools will be identified for support and improvement based on their performance. Prior to the implementation of the ESSA, states were required to determine whether schools and LEAs were making adequate yearly progress (AYP) based on the percentage of all students and the percentage of students by subgroup who (1) scored at the proficient level or higher on the mathematics and reading assessments, (2) met the requirements of an additional academic indicator, which had to be a graduation rate for high school students, and (3) met an assessment participation rate. The failure of the all students group or any subgroup to meet any of these requirements for two consecutive years or more triggered a set of outcome accountability consequences that required schools and LEAs to take actions specified in statutory language. As states were required to establish goals for proficiency on the mathematics and reading assessments based on 100% of students reaching the proficient level by the end of the 2013-2014 school year, as that deadline drew closer, more schools and LEAs failed to meet at least one of the requirements to make AYP.<sup>20</sup> Thus, under the accountability system prior to the enactment of the ESSA, it was possible that based on student assessment results, all or most LEAs and schools in a state could fail to make AYP and be required to implement various improvement requirements. This system of making outcome accountability decisions based on assessment results was considered a high-stakes assessment system, as poor performance on either the mathematics or reading assessment by the all students group or any individual subgroup could trigger consequences.

Under the ESEA following the enactment of the ESSA, changes have been made to the accountability system that could lessen the high-stakes association between student assessment results and the determination of whether a school is identified for improvement, depending on decisions made by the state in designing its accountability system. Under the ESSA, student proficiency on the mathematics and reading assessments is still considered in the state accountability system along with several other indicators.<sup>21</sup> Based on these indicators, the SEA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Section 1112(e)(2)(B).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For more information on accountability requirements prior to the enactment of the ESSA, see CRS Report R44297, *Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act: Highlights of the Every Student Succeeds Act*, by (name redacted) and (name redacted)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> These indicators include, for example, student performance on the RLA and mathematics assessments as measured by student proficiency, student growth or another academic indicator for public elementary and secondary schools that are not high schools, graduation rates, progress in achieving English language proficiency, and school quality or student success. In its state plan, the SEA must also provide an explanation of how the state will factor into its accountability system the requirement that 95% of all students and each subgroup of students participate in the required assessments (ESEA, Section 1111(c)(4)(B) and (c)(4)(E)).

must annually establish a system for "meaningfully differentiating" all public schools. 22 The system must also identify any public school in which any subgroup of students is "consistently underperforming," as determined by the state.<sup>23</sup> The results of this process are used to help determine which public schools need additional support to improve student achievement.

Based on this system of meaningful differentiation, an SEA informs LEAs in its state which lowachieving schools within the LEA require comprehensive support and improvement. More specifically, SEAs are required to identify for comprehensive support and improvement: (1) at least the lowest-performing 5% of all schools receiving Title I-A funds, (2) all public high schools failing to graduate 67% or more of their students, (3) schools required to implement additional targeted support that have not improved in a state-determined number of years, <sup>24</sup> and (iv) additional statewide categories of schools, at the state's discretion.<sup>25</sup> States must also inform LEAs whether there are subgroups of "consistently underperforming" students within a school that have been identified for targeted support and improvement. <sup>26</sup> Depending on how a state chooses to identify schools for comprehensive or targeted support and improvement, the number or percentage of schools in a given state that may be subject to outcome accountability requirements may be substantially lower than the number or percentage of schools that were subject to outcome accountability requirements prior to the enactment of the ESSA.

Thus, as a result of the changes made by the ESSA, the high-stakes emphasis placed on assessment in the accountability system may be diminished relative to the emphasis place on assessment prior to the enactment of the ESSA. No longer does poor overall student performance or subgroup performance on an assessment have to mean that a school is automatically identified as being in need of improvement. States determine how much weight to put on assessment results in the accountability system and the extent to which schools will be identified for comprehensive or targeted support and improvement as a result of their performance on all of the indicators included in the state accountability system.

#### **State Assessment Grants**

The ESEA continues to authorize funding for State Assessment Grants.<sup>27</sup> Two funding mechanisms continue to be authorized: (1) formula grants to states for the development and administration of the state assessments required under Title I-A, and (2) competitive grants to states to carry out related activities beyond the minimum assessment requirements. The allocation of funds depends on a "trigger amount" within the legislation. For annual appropriations at or below the trigger amount, the entire appropriation is used to award formula grants to states. For

<sup>27</sup> Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, the State Assessment Grant program was included in Title VI-A of the ESEA. The ESSA moved the program to Title I-B. Under current law, Section 1201 describes Grants for State Assessments and Related Activities, and Section 1203 describes the Allotment of Appropriated Funds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> ESEA, Section 1111(c)(4)(C).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> ESEA, Section 1111(c)(4)(C)(iii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> If one or more subgroups of students in a school would have met the requirements for being identified for comprehensive support and improvement if the subgroup(s) had been a school, the LEA must identify the school for additional target support, which must include the identification of resource inequities. If a school fails to exit this status within a state-specified number of years, the school must be identified for comprehensive support and improvement. (ESEA, Section 1111(d)(2)(C)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> ESEA, Section 1111(c)(4)(D).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> ESEA, Section 1111(d)(2).

an annual appropriation above the trigger amount, the difference between the appropriation and trigger amount is used to award competitive grants to states.<sup>28</sup>

For amounts equal to or less than the trigger amount, the Secretary must reserve 0.5% of the appropriation for the Bureau of Indian Education and 0.5% of the appropriation for the Outlying Areas prior to awarding formula grants to states. The Secretary has the option of reserving 20% of the funds appropriated to make grants for assessment system audits. After making these reservations, the Secretary then provides each state with a minimum grant of \$3 million. Any remaining funds are subsequently allocated to states in proportion to their number of students ages 5 to 17.

Any funds appropriated in excess of the trigger amount are awarded by the Secretary to states and consortia of states through a competitive grant process. The funds are then used for assessment activities.<sup>29</sup>

#### Assessment System Audit

The ESEA as amended by the ESSA permits the Secretary to reserve funds from the formula grant portion of the State Assessment Grant program to make grants to states to conduct an assessment system audit. As previously noted, the Secretary may reserve up to 20% of the funds appropriated for state assessment formula grants<sup>30</sup> for the purpose of conducting these audits. From the funds reserved, the Secretary makes annual grants to states of not less than \$1.5 million to conduct a state assessment system audit and to provide subgrants to LEAs to conduct assessment audits at the LEA level.<sup>31</sup> To receive a grant under this section, a state must submit an application to the Secretary detailing the assessment system audit, planned stakeholder participation and feedback, and subgrants to LEAs. Each state must ensure that LEAs conduct an audit of local assessments. Following the audit, each state is required to develop a plan to improve and streamline the state assessment system by eliminating unnecessary assessments, supporting the use of best practices from LEAs in other areas of the state, and supporting LEAs in streamlining local assessment systems. The state is required to report the results of the state and each LEA audit in a format that is publicly available.

#### Innovative Assessment and Accountability Demonstration Authority

The ESEA as amended by the ESSA includes a new demonstration authority for the development and use of an "innovative assessment system." States or consortia of states may apply for the demonstration authority to develop an innovative assessment system that "may include competency-based assessments, instructionally embedded assessments, interim assessments, cumulative year-end assessments, or performance based assessments that combine into an annual summative determination for each student" and "assessments that validate when students are ready to demonstrate mastery or proficiency and allow for differentiated student support based on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(I) specifies the trigger amount as \$369.1 million. The FY2017 appropriation was \$369.1 million, which indicates that no competitive grants were awarded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See Section 1203(b)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> The Secretary may reserve up to 20% of the funds appropriated for state assessment grants up to the level of the trigger amount. Appropriations provided above the level of the trigger amount may not be reserved for the purpose of state assessment system audits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> If a state chooses not to apply for a grant, the Secretary reallocates grant funds to other states in accordance with the formula in Section 1203(a)(4)(B).

individual learning needs."<sup>32</sup> A maximum of seven SEAs, including not more than four states participating in consortia, may receive this authority. Separate funding is not provided under the demonstration authority; however, states may use formula and competitive grant funding provided through the State Assessment Grant program discussed above to carry out this demonstration authority.<sup>33</sup>

States and consortia may apply for an "initial demonstration period" of three years to develop innovative assessment systems and implement them in a subset of LEAs. If the initial demonstration period is successful, states and consortia may apply for a two-year extension in order to transition the innovative assessment system into statewide use by the end of the extension period. If the SEA meets all relevant requirements and successfully scales the innovative assessment system for statewide use, the state may continue to operate the innovative assessment system.

In general, applications for innovative assessment systems must demonstrate that the innovative assessments meet all the general requirements of state assessments discussed above.<sup>34</sup> The only explicit differences between state assessment systems and innovative assessment systems are the format of assessment (i.e., competency-based assessments, instructionally embedded assessments, interim assessments, cumulative year-end assessments, and performance-based assessments) and that the reporting of results can be expressed in terms of "student competencies" aligned with the state's achievement standards.

#### **State Options for Meeting Assessment Requirements**

Both prior to and following the enactment of the ESSA, states have had the authority to select their own assessments and the academic content and performance standards to which the assessments must be aligned. For reading and mathematics assessments administered in grades 3-8, states use state-specific assessments, common assessments used by multiple states, or a combination of the two. For these subjects at the high school level, states use state-specific assessments, common assessments, and end-of-course assessments administered to all students. For science assessments, states can continue to use (1) state-specific assessments, (2) end-of-course exams for courses like biology or chemistry, or (3) a combination of the state-specific assessments and end-of-course exams. The ESSA added a new option for high school assessments, allowing states to use a "nationally recognized" high school academic assessment. While the state assessment landscape is constantly changing, examples of how states are currently meeting the ESEA assessment requirements are provided in the discussion that follows.

#### **Brief History of State Assessments**

When the NCLB was enacted in 2002, it expanded the number and role of state assessments required by the ESEA.<sup>36</sup> Under the NCLB, each state developed and administered state-specific

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Section 1204 (a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Funds provided to conduct assessment audits may not be used to support activities under the demonstration authority. To date, the Secretary has not granted innovative assessment demonstration authority to any states or consortia of states.

 $<sup>^{34}</sup>$  Innovative assessments must meet all state assessment requirements with the exception of assessing all students (Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(i)) and assessing all content areas and grades (Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(v)).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> This applies to reading and mathematics assessments administered in high school and science assessments administered in grades 10-12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Prior to the enactment of the NCLB, states were required to administer reading and mathematics assessments at least

assessments aligned with state-specific academic content and performance standards. This resulted in each state having its own set of academic assessments, academic content standards, and academic performance standards denoting various levels of proficiency. Because each state had its own system, there was no straightforward way to compare student performance across states.

In 2009, due in part to this lack of standardization, there was a grassroots effort led by the National Governors Association (NGA) and the Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO) to develop a common set of standards for reading and mathematics, known as the Common Core State Standards Initiative (CCSSI).<sup>37</sup> This effort intended to create a set of college- and career-readiness standards that express what students should know and be able to do by the time they graduate from high school.<sup>38</sup> Having common content and performance standards and aligned assessments could be used to facilitate comparisons among states using the same standards and assessments. Adoption of these standards by states is optional.

While the federal government had no role in developing the standards, the Obama Administration expressed support for the standards and took three major steps to incentivize their adoption and implementation: (1) Race to the Top (RTT) State Grants, (2) RTT Comprehensive Assessment Systems (CAS) Grants, and (3) the ESEA flexibility package. Under the RTT State Grants program, participating states were required to "develop and implement common, high-quality assessments aligned with common college- and career-ready K-12 standards."<sup>39</sup>

To support the development of the required assessments included in the RTT State Grants program, the Department of Education (ED) created the RTT CAS Grant program and provided funds to two consortia of states for "the development of new assessment systems that measure student knowledge and skills against a common set of college- and career-ready standards." Both winning consortia, the Partnership for Assessment of Readiness for College and Careers (PARCC) and the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium (SBAC), proposed to use the Common Core State Standards as the common standards to which their assessments would be aligned. At the time the grants were awarded, 25 states and the District of Columbia were part of the PARCC coalition and 31 states were part of the SBAC coalition.<sup>41</sup>

In 2011 the Obama Administration announced the availability of an ESEA flexibility package that allowed states to receive waivers of various ESEA provisions if they adhered to certain principles. One of these principles was having college- and career-ready expectations for all students,

once in grades 3-5, 6-9, and 10-12. Science assessments were not required. The reading and mathematics assessments had to be aligned with the state's content and performance standards.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> For general information about the common core state standards, see http://www.corestandards.org/. For more information about the development of the common core state standards, see http://www.corestandards.org/about-the-standards/development-process/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> David T. Conley, Common Core State Standards Validation Committee Co-Chair, Council of Chief State School Officers, "The Common Core State Standards: Insight into Their Development and Purpose, 2014," http://www.ccsso.org/Documents/2014/CCSS\_Insight\_Into\_Development\_2014.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Secretary of Education Duncan Announces Winners of Competition to Improve Student Assessments," press release, September 2, 2014, http://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-secretaryeducation-duncan-announces-winners-competition-improve-student-asse.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Notice Inviting Applications for New Awards for Fiscal Year (FY) 2010," 75 Federal Register 18171-18185, April 9, 2010, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2010-04-09/pdf/2010-8176.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> For more information, see U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Secretary of Education Duncan Announces Winners of Competition to Improve Student Assessments," press release, September 2, 2014, http://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-secretaryeducation-duncan-announces-winners-competition-improve-student-asse.

including adopting college- and career ready standards in reading and mathematics and aligned assessments. While it is not possible to know how many states may have ultimately adopted the Common Core State Standards or the assessments developed by PARCC or SBAC without the aforementioned federal incentives, initial interest and participation in the common assessment administration was high, followed by declining participation in later years.<sup>42</sup>

In addition to supporting the use of common standards, both the George W. Bush and Obama Administrations also supported measuring student achievement based on growth rather than proficiency only. ED encouraged states to incorporate measures of student growth into their state accountability systems through two sets of waivers. The first set was announced under the George W. Bush Administration in 2005. The growth model pilot waiver allowed states to add measures of student growth to their accountability systems to make determinations of adequate yearly progress (AYP).<sup>43</sup> The Obama Administration subsequently required that states' assessments measure student growth in at least grades 3-8 and once in high school in order to receive waivers of various ESEA requirements.<sup>44</sup>

#### Past Implementation of State Assessment Systems

Two organizations, the Education Commission of the States (ECS) and Education Week, collect data on the types of assessments being used by states to meet the requirements of Title I-A. ECS collects information from state departments of education and tracks state assessment administration. The most recent information collection was published in January 2017.<sup>45</sup> Education Week conducts an annual survey of current state assessment administration. The most recent information was published in February 2017.<sup>46</sup> Thus, both surveys reflect the state of assessment prior to states submitting their state plan under the provisions of the recently amended ESEA.

Based on the data collected by these organizations, about half of all states reported using only state-specific assessments and end-of-course assessments in school year 2015-2016.<sup>47</sup> Some states reported using a combination of common assessments, state-specific assessments, end-of-course exams, and nationally recognized high school academic assessments. For example, Michigan used a combination of state-specific assessment items and SBAC assessment items. Louisiana and Massachusetts state-level officials have approved a similar, blended approach. In these three examples of blended approaches, Michigan used the PSAT as a high-school assessment, Massachusetts used a state-specific assessment, and Louisiana used end-of-course assessments.

-

 $<sup>^{42}</sup>$  For information on states' participation in common assessments, see http://educationnext.org/the-politics-of-common-core-assessments-parcc-smarter-balanced/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> For more information, see https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/account/growthmodel/index.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> For more information, see ED, ESEA Flexibility Request, p. 11, https://www2.ed.gov/policy/eseaflex/approved-requests/eseaflexireqw12.doc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> See http://ecs.force.com/mbdata/mbquest5E?rep=SUM1606.

 $<sup>^{46}\</sup> See\ http://www.edweek.org/ew/section/multimedia/what-tests-does-each-state-require.html.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Alaska, Arizona, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Kentucky, Maine, Minnesota, Mississippi, Missouri, Nebraska, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Utah, Virginia, Wisconsin, and Wyoming.

Other states relied entirely on common assessments in the 2015-2016 school year.<sup>48</sup> Seven states reported using only SBAC assessments,<sup>49</sup> and four states reported using only PARCC.<sup>50</sup>

#### **Current Implementation of State Assessment Systems**

The current status of state assessment systems is in flux as states have been submitting their ESEA consolidated state plans to receive funding under a number of ESEA formula grant programs, including Title I-A, in 2017. Each state's plan must be approved by the Secretary. All 50 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico were required to submit ESEA state plans to ED by one of two deadlines (April 3, 2017, or September 18, 2017) to continue to receive funding under various ESEA formula grant programs, including Title I-A. ED maintains a website of state plans submitted for approval under the ESEA.<sup>51</sup> Within the state plans, each state details the state assessments it will use to meet the Title I-A requirements.<sup>52</sup> Based on information available from state plans that were approved by October 16, 2017, states have indicated that they expect to use combinations of assessments, such as SBAC, end-of-course assessments, and PSAT/SAT (e.g., Delaware and Nevada), or to rely primarily on state-specific annual assessments (e.g., New Jersey and New Mexico).

# Assessment and Accountability Issues Receiving Attention

Several of the changes included in the ESEA as amended by the ESSA provide states with more flexibility with respect to using assessment for accountability purposes. Many of the changes have the potential of adding nuance to state accountability systems. For state accountability systems to function effectively, however, the changes to the requirements of Title I-A must be implemented in such a way as to retain the validity and reliability of state assessments and not to detract from the value or accuracy of state accountability systems. It remains important to understand how the measurement of student achievement with assessments affects determinations made by the state accountability systems.

This section of the report includes a discussion of several assessment-related issues that have garnered attention in relation to ESSA-enacted changes. These include issues related to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> States did not use common assessments for science assessment because common assessments were only developed for reading and mathematics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Idaho, Montana, North Dakota, Oregon, South Dakota, Vermont, and West Virginia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Illinois, Maryland, New Jersey, and New Mexico. Note that there are some slight differences in survey data between the Education Commission of the States and Education Week. The data reported are from the Education Commission of the States.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Sixteen states and the District of Columbia submitted state plans in spring 2017. Of these plans, as of December 5, 2017 only Colorado's plan had not yet been approved. All plans for the remaining 34 states and Puerto Rico were due on September 18, 2017. Some states were unsure they would be able to meet this deadline and were granted extensions (e.g., Alabama, Florida, South Carolina, and Texas). On October 17, 2017, ED announced that the remaining 34 state applications and Puerto Rico's application had been submitted, were found to be complete, and were ready for peer review. For more information, see https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/account/stateplan17/ statesubmission.html and https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/secretary-devos-announces-all-fall-state-essa-plan-submissions-complete-ready-peer-review?utm\_content=&utm\_medium=email&utm\_name=&utm\_source= govdelivery&utm\_term=.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> To read the state plans currently submitted to ED for review, see https://ed.gov/admins/lead/account/stateplan17/statesubmission.html.

assessment of student growth, assessments for students with special needs, computer adaptive assessments, student opt-out practices, and testing burden. The discussion identifies ways in which ESSA-enacted adjustments are intended to enhance the use of assessments in accountability systems and/or facilitate the ease of operating such systems. Some topics related to valid and reliable uses of assessment for purposes of accountability which may be relevant to these adjustments are discussed as well. These topics are ones that have surfaced in the reauthorization discourse or in the years in which NCLB provisions were in effect. They are presented not to forecast problems, but rather to explain some challenges that may have to be navigated and to identify some inherent tensions in using assessments in accountability systems. These issues may bear monitoring as ESSA-enacted adjustments are deployed.

### Assessment of Student Proficiency and Growth

Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, state accountability systems were only required to report student proficiency, a static measure of student achievement. A singular focus on proficiency has been criticized for many reasons, most notably that proficiency may not be a valid measure of school quality or teacher effectiveness. Often, proficiency is a measure of factors outside of the school's control (e.g., demographic characteristics, prior achievement).<sup>53</sup> One of the unintended consequences of static measures, like proficiency level, was the way instruction may have been targeted toward students just below the proficient level, possibly at the expense of other students.<sup>54</sup> In an effort to raise the percentage of proficient students, schools and teachers may have targeted instructional time and resources toward those students who were near the proficiency bar. Because time and resources are limited, fewer instructional resources may have been available for students who were far below proficiency or those who were far above proficiency.

Under the ESEA as amended by the ESSA, states, LEAs, and schools are still required to report data on student proficiency on the required assessments. Some education policy groups have argued for a different way to report static achievement than has been used in the past.<sup>55</sup> They have asserted that by continuing to focus only on proficiency, more emphasis will continue to be placed on students just below the level of proficiency. Some education policy groups have advocated instead for the use of a "performance index" for static measures.<sup>56</sup> Using a performance index, states can get credit for reaching various levels of achievement (e.g., 0.75 points for partial proficiency, 1 point for reaching proficient, 1.25 points for reaching advanced levels). By using a performance index, some say, schools would have an incentive to try to increase the achievement of all students. Another way to report static achievement in a way that represents all students would be to report average scale scores. Scale scores are much more sensitive to changes in achievement than proficiency levels. They also have better statistical properties for research and analysis.<sup>57</sup> Scale scores exist along a common scale so that they can be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> See, for example, Andrew Dean Ho, "The Problem with 'Proficiency': Limitations of Statistic and Policy Under No Child Left Behind, Education Researcher, August/September 2008; 37(6); and The Thomas B. Fordham Institute, https://edexcellence.net/commentary/education-gadfly-weekly/2013/august-15/the-problem-with-proficiency.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Jennifer Booher-Jennings, "Below the Bubble: 'Educational Triage' and the Texas Accountability System," American Educational Research Journal, vol. 42, no. 2 (Summer 2005), pp. 231-268; and Laura S. Hamilton and Mark Berends, Instructional Practices Related to Standards and Assessment, RAND, WR-374-EDU, Washington, DC, April 2006, http://www.rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/2006/RAND\_WR374.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> See, for example, https://edexcellence.net/articles/three-accountability-mistakes-states-are-still-making-in-drafting-their-essa-plans and https://www.future-ed.org/work/proficiency-vs-growth-toward-a-better-measure/.

<sup>56</sup> Third

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> For more information on scaled scores, see CRS Report R45048, Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in

compared across students, subgroups, schools, and so forth. By placing assessment results along a common scale, changes over time can be determined more accurately.<sup>58</sup>

To address some of the concerns raised about relying only on proficiency as a measure of student academic achievement on required assessments, the ESEA as amended by the ESSA specifically provides the option for student achievement to be measured using student growth as well.<sup>59</sup> Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, some states had already incorporated specific measures of student growth into their accountability systems after obtaining a waiver from ED to do so.<sup>60</sup> Under the ESEA as amended by the ESSA, additional states may choose to incorporate measures of student growth into their accountability systems, while other states may choose to revise their student growth measures.

The type of growth model selected for a state accountability system depends on many different factors beyond the type of assessment measure used. The selection of an assessment, however, can limit the choices states have in developing and implementing growth models. The remainder of this section discusses different types of growth models currently used by states and the assessment requirements of such models.

Measuring growth takes several forms. A review of 29 state accountability systems that use student growth identified three types of growth models:

- State-set targets of student growth (14 states): State-set targets measure the degree to which a student meets a set amount of growth or reaches a performance benchmark.
- Student growth percentiles (SGPs) (12 states): SGPs examine a student's academic achievement relative to academic peers who began at the same place. An SGP is a number from 1 to 99 that represents how much growth a student has made relative to his or her peers. An SGP of 85 would indicate that a student demonstrated more growth than 85% of peers.
- SAS EVAAS (3 states):<sup>61</sup> This model measures value-added growth. "Value-added growth" refers to the additional positive effect that a certain factor has on student achievement above what is considered "expected" growth.<sup>62</sup> This type of

Educational Assessment: A Primer, by (name redacted)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Some growth models require a vertically scaled score to make accurate calculations of student growth. For more information on scale scores, see https://www.ets.org/Media/Research/pdf/RD\_Connections16.pdf. For a technical discussion of vertical scaling in standards-based educational assessment, see http://www.ccsso.org/Documents/2007/Vertical\_Scaling\_in\_standards\_2007.pdf.

 $<sup>^{59}</sup>$  Section 1111(c)(4)(B)(i). In high schools, measuring student growth on annual assessments is done at the discretion of the state. In elementary and secondary schools that are not high schools, states are required to either use a measure of student growth as an academic indicator or another academic indicator that allows for meaningful differentiation in school performance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> ED encouraged states to incorporate measures of student growth into their state accountability systems through two sets of waivers. The first set was announced under the George W. Bush Administration in November 2005. The growth model pilot allowed states to add measures of student growth to their accountability systems to make determinations of adequate yearly progress (AYP). (For more information, see https://www2.ed.gov/admins/lead/account/growthmodel/index.html.) The Obama Administration subsequently required that states measure student growth in at least grades 3-8 and once in high school in order to receive waivers of various ESEA requirements. (For more information, see ED, ESEA Flexibility Request, p. 11, http://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/guid/esea-flexibility/index.html.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> SAS EVAAS is an off-the-shelf statistical package that measures value-added growth. See https://www.sas.com/en\_us/software/evaas.html#.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> In education, value-added growth models have traditionally been used to study the additional positive effects of specific teachers on student achievement. See CRS Report R41051, *Value-Added Modeling for Teacher Effectiveness*,

growth model follows students over time and provides projection reports on a student's future achievement.<sup>63</sup>

The CCSSO also released a paper that outlines many considerations in the development and implementation of growth models in ESEA accountability systems.<sup>64</sup> In this analysis, five common growth models were identified. These models are briefly described below, including information on their assessment requirements:

- Gain scores: Gain scores are calculated by finding the difference between test scores. Using scale scores, the results of an earlier score (e.g., 3<sup>rd</sup> grade mathematics) is subtracted from the results of a later score (e.g., 4<sup>th</sup> grade mathematics). In terms of assessment, the use of gain scores requires a vertical scale that creates a common scale across grade levels.<sup>65</sup>
- Growth rates: Growth rates are calculated by using multiple results of student
  assessment and statistically fitting a "trend line" across the data points. In order
  to aggregate the data across multiple grade levels, the growth rate may require
  vertically scaled scores.
- Student growth percentiles: As mentioned above, SGPs examine academic achievement compared to a student's peers who start at the same achievement level. These scores are based on the percentage of academic peers that a student outscores. Scores are reported as percentiles (i.e., 1-99). Because SGPs compare growth to peers who participated in the same assessment at the same time, a vertically scaled assessment is not necessarily a requirement.
- Transition tables: Transition tables use growth in discrete "performance levels" (i.e., levels of proficiency, such as basic, proficient, and advanced). These calculations are less precise but can be aggregated across grade levels without using vertically scaled scores.
- Residual models: Residual models are also referred to as "value-added" models. This type of model can describe the effect of outside factors on student growth over time (e.g., teacher or school influence on student learning). Residual models compare the performance of a class, school, or LEA to the average expected change. These models can be aggregated across grades without a vertical scale; however, there are other significant data requirements, such as the ability to link student data to teachers, schools, and LEAs.

Some education policy groups have cautioned against using a type of growth model that measures "growth to proficiency." The "growth to proficiency" model measures whether students are ontrack to meet a proficient or higher performance standard (e.g., proficient or advanced). Using this type of model, there would be no difference between a student who moved from "not

-

by (name redacted) .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> The Center on Standards & Assessment Implementation, *Review of State Accountability Systems that Include a Student Growth Indicator*, May 2016, http://www.csai-online.org/sites/default/files/

CSAI\_Report\_State%20Growth%20Measures\_proofedv6.pdf. This review provides state level information on each of the 29 states that included a student growth indicator in their accountability plans under the ESEA waiver program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Juan D'Brot, *Considerations for Including Growth in ESSA State Accountability Systems*, Council of Chief State School Officers, January 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> A vertical scale is a common metric for interpreting assessments across different forms and different grade levels. It requires a series of statistical procedures called "scaling" or "equating." For more information on scaled scores and vertically scaled scores, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted)

proficient" to "proficient" and a student who moved from "not proficient" to "advanced." This type of growth model would create the same incentive to focus instruction on students near the proficiency score. Students far below or above the level of proficiency may not receive appropriate attention. If states choose a "growth to proficiency" model, however, there may be ways to weight certain types of growth. Similar to a performance index, growth from "not proficient" to "proficient" could be assigned a point value and other types of growth could be assigned lower or higher points, depending on the design of the system.

By measuring student growth, accountability systems are better suited to evaluate student learning over time. Measuring the amount of learning within a given school year may be a more valid measure of school accountability than proficiency, because a student's prior level of achievement can be taken into account. Under some growth models, schools would not be penalized for certain low achieving students, provided that the students are meeting growth targets set by the accountability system. This type of growth model may be a more valid measure of factors within the school's control (e.g., classroom practices, teacher, leadership, school climate, etc.). Measuring growth targets, however, is dependent on reliable assessments that are sensitive to student learning over time.

#### Assessments for Students with Special Needs

The ESEA requires that all students participate in annual academic assessments. There are, however, special provisions for how to include students with special needs, including students with disabilities and ELs. For example, a subset of students with disabilities may participate in an alternate assessment, but the use of alternate assessment in state accountability systems is limited. In addition, ELs may be included in state accountability systems in different ways depending on how long they have been in the United States and their level of English language proficiency. This section explores how various assessments for students with special needs are included in state accountability systems.

#### Students with Disabilities

As was required prior to the enactment of the ESSA, states must include all students with disabilities in the statewide assessment system. Furthermore, states must disaggregate assessment results for students with disabilities. The majority of students with disabilities participate in regular academic assessments with their peers. The ESEA, however, requires states to adhere to several assessment practices to ensure that students with disabilities fully participate in state assessment systems.

First, the ESEA as amended by the ESSA requires that state assessments "be developed, to the extent practicable, using the principles of universal design for learning" (UDL).<sup>66</sup> UDL is an inclusive framework that can be used in the development of assessments and instructional materials. In general, UDL is based on three principles: (1) providing multiple means of representation, (2) providing multiple means of action and expression, and (3) providing multiple means of engagement. UDL can be used to reduce unnecessary cognitive burden in the assessment process. For example, UDL helps to limit the use of complex language (e.g., using "primary" vs. "most important," the use of figurative language) and visual clutter (e.g., too much information on a page, unusual font style).<sup>67</sup>

<sup>66</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(xiii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> For more information on UDL and examples of the three principles, see the National UDL Center,

Second, the ESEA continues to require that states allow "appropriate accommodations" for students with disabilities. Accommodations are intended to increase the validity of the assessment of these students. For example, if a student has a learning disability in the area of reading, he or she may receive a "read aloud" accommodation on a test of mathematics ability. Because the assessment is measuring mathematics, the student's reading difficulty should not interfere with the measurement of his or her mathematics ability. Without an accommodation, the student's mathematics score may be lower than his or her true ability. If, on the other hand, the student is taking a test of reading comprehension, the "read aloud" accommodation may not be appropriate because it may inaccurately increase the student's reading score.

Third, the ESSA amended the ESEA to allow for the use of an alternate assessment aligned with alternate standards for students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities." While the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) includes provisions regarding the identification of students with disabilities, it does not mention students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities" as a specific disability category under the law. As such, states must develop guidelines to identify students as those with the "most significant cognitive disabilities." A student's Individualized Education Program team (IEP team)<sup>72</sup> applies the state guidelines to determine whether the student will participate in the alternate assessment. Determinations are made on a case-by-case basis. If it is determined that a student may participate in an alternate assessment, his or her parents must be informed of the decision and how participation in an alternate assessment may affect the receipt of a regular high school diploma. Students who are found eligible to participate in the alternate assessment are often those identified with intellectual disabilities, autism, or multiple disabilities.

A state may provide an alternate assessment aligned with alternate achievement standards provided that the total number of students assessed in each content area does not exceed 1% of all tested students in the state. The "1% cap" applies only at the state level; there is no LEA-level cap. 75 However, any LEA that assesses more than 1% of the total number of students assessed in a

http://www.udlcenter.org/implementation/examples.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(vii)(II).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> For more information on validity, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(D). Alternate assessments for students with the "most significant cognitive disabilities" are not new; however, the ESSA is the first reauthorization of the ESEA to include this provision in legislative language. Prior language related to alternate assessments was included in regulations from the U.S. Department of Education. For more information about assessments for students with disabilities prior to the enactment of the ESSA, see CRS Report R42070, *The Education of Students with Disabilities: Alignment Between the Elementary and Secondary Education Act and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act*, by (name redacted) and (name redacted)

A state determines what assessment will be used. Some states are working together to use the Multi-State Alternative Assessment (MSAA). The MSAA grew out of the National Center and State Collaborative (NCSC), a multi-state, multi-organizational consortium that received a grant from ED to develop alternate assessment systems and related content to assess the most cognitively disabled students in reading and mathematics. For more information, see <a href="http://www.ncscpartners.org/">http://www.ncscpartners.org/</a> and <a href="http://www.ncscpartners.org/news/ncsc-project-transition-to-the-multi-state-alternate-assessment-states">http://www.ncscpartners.org/</a> and <a href="http://www.ncscpartners.org/news/ncsc-project-transition-to-the-multi-state-alternate-assessment-states">http://www.ncscpartners.org/</a> and <a href="http://www.ncscpartners.org/news/ncsc-project-transition-to-the-multi-state-alternate-assessment-states">http://www.ncscpartners.org/news/ncsc-project-transition-to-the-multi-state-alternate-assessment-states</a>.

<sup>71</sup> Section 614 of the IDEA outlines evaluations and eligibility determinations for students with disabilities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> An IEP team is a group of parents, teachers, and other school staff that work to determine the needs of a student with a disability, set educational goals for a student with a disability, and monitor progress toward educational goals. IDEA specifies legislative requirements for IEPs and IEP teams. See IDEA, Section 614.

<sup>73 34</sup> C.F.R. Part 200.6(d)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> For more information on students who participate in alternate assessments, see https://nceo.info/Assessments/aa-aas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> States may request a waiver to the 1% cap for one year. See 34 C.F.R., Part 200.6(c)(4).

content area using the alternate assessment must submit information to the SEA justifying the need to do so. The state is then required to provide "appropriate oversight, as determined by the State" of any such LEA. If a state exceeds the 1% cap, scores from the assessments over the cap are counted as nonproficient in the state accountability system.<sup>76</sup>

An alternate assessment based on alternate achievement standards is considered a more valid assessment of students with the most significant cognitive disabilities because the alternate achievement standards are better aligned with the academic content standards for students in this group. If students with the most significant disabilities participate in the general assessment, they may be assessed on the full range of grade-level standards, which may not reflect the content they are learning.

While the alternate assessment may be a more valid assessment of students with the most significant cognitive disabilities, there may be specific issues of reliability to consider. For example, many alternate assessments are given in a different format, such as portfolio assessments, rating scales, or item-based tests. These test formats are often scored against a rubric that reflects how well a student mastered the alternate achievement standard. Using this type of assessment scoring, issues of inter-scorer agreement may be particularly important to preserving the validity of the accountability system. If different scorers do not rate student performance consistently and with reliability, the validity of the achievement score may be questionable and an incorrect number of students with the most significant cognitive disabilities may be counted as "proficient" in the accountability system.

#### **English Learners**

States must include all ELs in the statewide assessment system and disaggregate results for these students. ELs participate in statewide assessment and accountability systems in different ways, depending on their level of language proficiency and number of years of schooling in the United States. There are two separate types of assessments for ELs: (1) assessments of English language proficiency (ELP) and (2) statewide assessments of reading, mathematics, and science that are required for all students.

As was required prior to the enactment of the ESSA, states must ensure that all LEAs provide an annual assessment of English language proficiency of all ELs. The assessment must be aligned to state English proficiency standards within the domains of speaking, listening, reading, and writing.<sup>79</sup> For ELP assessment purposes, most states currently participate in the WIDA consortium,<sup>80</sup> which serves linguistically diverse students. The consortium provides for the development and administration of ACCESS 2.0, which is currently the most commonly used test

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> For more information on different types of formats for alternate assessments, see https://nceo.info/Resources/publications/TopicAreas/AlternateAssessments/altAssessFAQ.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> For more information on inter-scorer reliability, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted) .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(G).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> WIDA is a historical acronym referring to three states receiving an initial grant for the organization: Wisconsin (WI), Delaware (D), and Arkansas (A). When Arkansas dropped out, the acronym referred to World-class Instructional Design and Assessment. This descriptor, however, no longer fits the mission of the group, and it has since come to be known simply as WIDA. Currently 35 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, the Bureau of Indian Education, the Northern Mariana Islands, and the U.S. Virgin Islands participate in WIDA. For more information, see https://www.wida.us/membership/states/.

of English language proficiency.<sup>81</sup> In 2017, the WIDA consortium changed the achievement standards for English language proficiency to reflect the language demands of college- and career-readiness standards. As a result, some states are experiencing declines in reported English language proficiency levels and have fewer students exiting the school support programs for ELs. 82 This means that more EL students may be included in accountability determinations for the EL subgroup for longer periods of time.

As was also required prior to the enactment of the ESSA, states must generally provide for the inclusion of ELs in statewide assessments of reading, mathematics, and science. 83 Similar to the provision for students with disabilities, the ESEA provides for "appropriate accommodations" for ELs and allows states to administer, "to the extent practicable," assessments in the language that is most likely to yield accurate results.

The ESEA continues to require a state to assess an EL in English once the student has attended school in the United States for three or more consecutive years. An LEA, however, may decide on a case-by-case basis to assess an EL in a different language for an additional two consecutive years if the student has not reached a level of English language proficiency that allows for participation in an English language assessment of reading.<sup>84</sup> The assessment of an EL in a different language may yield more accurate results for some students.

As previously permitted prior to the enactment of the ESSA, a state may exclude an EL from one administration of the reading assessment if he or she has been enrolled in school in the United States for less than 12 months. 85 The ESSA added a second option regarding the assessment of recently arrived EL students: a state may assess and report the performance of such a recently arrived EL on the statewide reading and mathematics assessments, but exclude that student's results for the purposes of the state's accountability system. If a state selects the latter option, it is required to include a measure of student growth on these assessments in the student's second year of enrollment and a measure of proficiency starting with the third year of enrollment for the purposes of accountability.86

The results of statewide academic assessments must be disaggregated for ELs. A state may now include the scores of formerly identified ELs in the EL subgroup for a period of four years after the student ceases to be identified an EL. That is, once an EL becomes proficient in English, his or her score may still be included in the "EL subgroup" for reading and mathematics for four years. 87 Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, an EL that had attained proficiency in English had his or her score included in the EL subgroup for two years.<sup>88</sup>

Because the English language proficiency standards for many states' tests have changed, it may take longer for ELs to exit the subgroup. This change in the way EL proficiency is determined and the ability of a state to include the performance of former ELs in the EL subgroup for four

were referred to as limited English proficient (LEP) students in statutory and regulatory provisions.

<sup>86</sup> Section 1111(b)(3)(A).

Congressional Research Service

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> For more information on ACCESS 2.0, see https://www.wida.us/assessment/ACCESS20.aspx.

<sup>82</sup> See https://www.wida.us/Assessment/ACCESS%202.0/proficiency.aspx and http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/ 2017/08/04/is-a-new-english-proficiency-test-too-hard.html.

<sup>83</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(vii)(III) and Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(ix).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> That is, the LEA may assess an EL in a different language for up to five years.

<sup>85</sup> Prior to the enactment, this provision was included in regulations (34 C.F.R. 200.6(b)(4)).

<sup>87</sup> Section 1111(b)(3)(B).

<sup>88</sup> This provision was included in regulations (34 C.F.R. 200.20(f)(2). Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, EL students

years means that many ELs may remain in the EL subgroup for accountability purposes for a longer time. It is possible, therefore, that the performance of the EL subgroup improves because students presumably have higher levels of English language proficiency as time goes on. The ESSA has changed the population of the students who are included in the EL subgroup, which may increase the performance of the subgroup. Because the population of the subgroup has changed, there may be inconsistency in the performance of the EL subgroup across time as states transition from NCLB accountability systems to ESSA accountability systems.

#### **Computer Adaptive Assessment**

The ESEA as amended by the ESSA explicitly authorizes the use of computer adaptive assessments to meet the requirements under Title I-A.<sup>89</sup> Prior to the enactment of the ESSA, it was unclear whether computer adaptive assessments were allowed due to the requirement that statewide assessments be "the same academic assessments used to measure the achievement of all public elementary school and secondary school students in the State." One property of computer adaptive assessments is that they adjust to a student's individual ability, which means that all students do not receive the same assessment items. The ESSA, therefore, added clarifying language that specifies that the requirement that all assessments be "the same" "shall not be interpreted to require that all students taking the computer adaptive assessment be administered the same assessment items."

A computer adaptive assessment works by adjusting to a student's individual responses. If a student continues to answer test items correctly, the assessment administers more difficult items. The items will continue to get more difficult until the student reaches a "ceiling." A ceiling in assessment is reached when a student either (1) completes all of the most difficult assessment items (i.e., the ceiling of the assessment itself) or (2) answers a number of assessment items incorrectly (i.e., the ceiling of the student's ability). Because the assessment items are adaptive, a computer adaptive assessment can measure a student's ability above or below grade level.

The ESEA requires that computer adaptive assessments must measure, at a minimum, a student's academic proficiency based on state academic standards for the *grade level* of the student. After measuring a student's grade level proficiency, the assessment may also measure proficiency above and below the student's actual grade level. Computer adaptive assessments are also required to measure student growth. The ESEA authorizes their use for alternate assessments for students with the most significant cognitive disabilities and English language proficiency assessments for ELs.

Due to the adaptive nature of these assessments, there have been several areas of concern about using them for statewide academic assessments. First, because computer adaptive assessments generally require students to reach a ceiling, it is possible that the administration time may be longer than a traditional assessment for high-achieving students. <sup>92</sup> However, some states that use computer adaptive assessments find that they are more time efficient than traditional tests. <sup>93</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(J).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(B)(i)(I).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(J)(i)(I) in the ESEA prior to the enactment of the ESSA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> High-achieving students will likely take longer to reach a ceiling on the assessment and will likely be required to answer more assessment items; therefore, the test administration may be longer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> See Michelle R. Davis, "Adaptive Testing Evolves to Assess Common Core Skills," *Education Week*, October 15, 2012, available at http://www.edweek.org/dd/articles/2012/10/17/01adaptive.h06.html.

Another concern is the accurate measurement of special populations, such as students with disabilities and ELs. Special populations are more likely to have inconsistent knowledge within a content area. That is, they may not have mastered all the lower skills in a subject area, though they may have partial mastery of higher-level skills. If a student reaches the ceiling on the lower skills, he or she would not have the opportunity to demonstrate partial mastery of the higher-level skills. <sup>94</sup>

Some have also expressed concern that computer adaptive assessments may test a student's computer literacy skills instead of the content areas of reading and mathematics. <sup>95</sup> If a student's computer literacy interferes with the measurement of reading and mathematics proficiency, the assessment result would not be a valid representation of what the student knows and can do. <sup>96</sup>

Other issues that have been raised related to computer adaptive assessments (as well as nonadaptive computer assessments) focus on technical, financial, and reporting issues. For example, a school using computer adaptive assessments has to have computers available to students, may have to purchase software, needs to have technical staff available to set up the assessments and troubleshoot problems that may arise during the assessment process, and may need to provide training to teachers on the use of these assessments. <sup>97</sup> At the same time, depending on the nature of the test items, computer assessments can generally be scored more quickly than paper-and-pencil assessments, providing teachers with more immediate feedback on student performance. <sup>98</sup>

#### **Student Opt-Out Practices**

A key provision of statewide assessment systems is the requirement to assess *all* students. This requirement is enforced through the reporting of student assessment results in the accountability system. States are required to annually measure the achievement of at least 95% of all students and 95% of all students in each subgroup. <sup>99</sup> When at least 95% of assessment results are reported within the accountability system, the conclusions based on these assessment results are more likely to be valid and reliable for differentiating schools based on academic achievement.

A school cannot solely decide whether students participate in academic assessments, as parents have rights concerning the participation of their children. There are two separate provisions that were enacted through the ESSA regarding parental rights in the assessment process. First, at the parent's request, the ESEA now requires the LEA to provide information on student participation in assessments and to include any policy, procedure, or parental right to opt the child out of the assessment. <sup>100</sup> Second, the ESEA now explicitly states that nothing in the assessment requirements "shall be construed as preempting a State or local law regarding the decision of a

<sup>99</sup> Section 1111(c)(4)(E).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Elizabeth Stone and Tim Davey, "Computer-Adaptive Testing for Students with Disabilities: A review of the Literature," ETS Research Report RR-11-32, 2011, available at http://www-qc-new.ets.org/research/policy\_research\_reports/publications/report/2011/izlj.

 $<sup>^{95}\</sup> See, for example, https://cli.org/blog/in-the-classroom/computer-adaptive-testing-advantages-disadvantages/.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> In this case, computer literacy skills may introduce "construct irrelevance" in the assessment process. For more information, see CRS Report R45048, *Basic Concepts and Technical Considerations in Educational Assessment: A Primer*, by (name redacted)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> See, for example, https://cli.org/blog/in-the-classroom/computer-adaptive-testing-advantages-disadvantages/.

<sup>98</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Section 1112(e)(2)(A).

parent not to have the parent's child participate in the academic assessments." Thus, if a state or local law regarding opt-outs exists, the assessment requirements of the ESEA as amended by the ESSA cannot preempt it. 102

Although excessive numbers of opt-outs may have consequences for accountability, the primary focus of this discussion is the consequences for assessment itself. Excessive numbers of opt-outs may undermine the validity of the measurement of student achievement and, by extension, may undermine the validity of the state accountability system. Validity may be undermined because a large number of opt-outs could create a scenario in which states are measuring student achievement that is not representative of the whole student population.

To explore this issue, it is important to understand a few basic statistical terms. In statewide assessment systems under the ESEA, states are required to assess the *universe* of students—that is, *all students*. In education research, it is more common to assess a *representative sample* of students. A representative sample of students is carefully selected from the universe of students, and the sample reflects the whole population in terms of certain demographic characteristics (e.g., gender, race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, disability status, EL status). <sup>103</sup> In a representative sample, students with desired demographic characteristics are randomly selected in specific proportions to represent the entire population.

In statewide assessment systems under the ESEA, states are not permitted to select a representative sample of students. Because the ESEA requires that states assess the universe of students, large numbers of students opting out of the assessment may create an *unrepresentative sample*. Parents of students who choose to opt out are likely not randomly distributed across all demographic characteristics; therefore, it may create an unrepresentative sample. If a state assesses an unrepresentative sample of students, the assessment results used in its accountability system would not accurately reflect the true achievement of the population as a whole (i.e., the universe).

## **Testing Burden**

Both prior to and following the enactment of the ESSA, the ESEA has required states to administer 17 annual assessments across three subject areas (reading, mathematics, and science). These requirements have been implemented within a crowded landscape of state, local, and classroom uses of educational assessments. The emphasis on educational assessment within federal education policies, which has coincided with expanded assessment use in many states and localities, has led to considerable debate about the amount of time being spent taking tests and preparing for tests in schools. <sup>104</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Section 1111(b)(2)(K).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> A survey conducted in 2015 found that the majority of states do not have laws that allow parents to opt out their children from assessments. Thirty states and the District of Columbia do not allow opt-outs. In the 15 states with explicit opt-out laws, the allowances fall into three different categories: (1) five states do not have a specific opt-out policy but allow LEAs or schools to create their own policies; (2) eight states allow opt-outs, but there is no required parental notification of opt-out procedures and students may still face consequences if they choose to opt out; and (3) two states allow for opt-outs and require parent notification of the opt-out procedures. Other states are currently introducing bills to allow opt-outs. To read the results from the survey, see Michelle Croft and Richard Lee, "Survey and Analysis of State Opt-Out and Required Test Participation Legislation," ACT Working Paper; June 2016, http://www.act.org/content/dam/act/unsecured/documents/Working-Paper-2016-03-Survey-and-Analysis-of-State-Opt-Out-and-Required-Participation.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> The National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) uses a representative sample of students.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> For example, see https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/study-says-standardized-testing-is-

One common criticism of test-based accountability is that it leads to a narrowing of the curriculum. There are several ways this could occur. First, the time spent administering the actual assessments, sometimes called the "testing burden," could take away from instructional time. Second, test-based accountability may lead to increases in test preparation in the classroom, which also takes away from instructional time. There is some evidence to suggest that teachers feel pressure to "teach to the test" and engage in test preparation activities at the expense of broader, higher-level instruction. Test-preparation activities take several forms, including emphasizing specific content believed to be on the assessments, changing classroom assignments to look like the format of the assessments, or presenting test taking strategies. <sup>105</sup> Third, in test-based accountability systems, teachers report reallocating instructional time toward tested subjects and away from nontested subjects. Surveys of teachers have consistently reported that their instruction emphasizes reading and mathematics over other subjects like history, foreign language, and the arts. <sup>106</sup>

Test preparation can take many forms, and it is difficult to distinguish appropriate test preparation from inappropriate test preparation. Many schools provide test preparation to young students who have little experience with standardized testing, and this form of it can actually increase the validity of a test score because it is less likely that students will do poorly due to unfamiliarity with the testing process. Test preparation begins to affect validity in a negative way, however, when there are excessive amounts of alignment between test items and curricula, excessive coaching on a particular type of item that will appear on the test, or even outright cheating.

Although these efforts are often undertaken with good intentions, overuse of test preparation strategies can lead to score inflation. Score inflation is a phenomenon in which scores on high-stakes assessments tend to increase at a faster rate than scores on low-stakes assessments. The validity of the assessment results is reduced when score inflation is present. Studying its prevalence is difficult because LEAs may be reluctant to give researchers access to test scores for the purpose of investigating possible inflation. Several studies, however, have been able to document the problem of score inflation by comparing gains on state assessments (historically, high-stakes) to those made on NAEP<sup>108</sup> (low-stakes). Studies have consistently reported

 $overwhelming-nations-public-schools/2015/10/24/8a22092c-79ae-11e5-a958-d889faf561dc\_story.html?utm\_term=.b248615b3e7a; http://www.politico.com/story/2015/10/education-department-too-much-testing-215131; and https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2016/06/how-much-testing-is-too-much/485633/.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> See Deepa Srikantaiah, Ying Zhang, and Lisa Swayhoover, *Lessons from the Classroom Level: Federal and State Accountability in Rhode Island*, Center on Education Policy, November 25, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Laura Hamilton, "Assessment as a Policy Tool," *Review of Research in Education*, vol. 27 (2003), pp. 25-68; Laura S. Hamilton and Mark Berends, *Instructional Practices Related to Standards and Assessment*, RAND, WR-374-EDU, Washington, DC, April 2006; http://rand.org/pubs/working\_papers/2006/RAND\_WR374.pdf; Patricia Velde Pederson, "What is Measured is Treasured: The Impact of the No Child Left Behind Act on Nonassessed Subjects," *Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues, and Ideas*, vol. 80, no. 6 (July/August 2007), pp. 287-291; and Jennifer McMurrer, *Choices, Changes, and Challenges: Curriculum and Instruction in the NCLB Era*, Center on Education Policy, December 2007, https://www.cep-dc.org/displayDocument.cfm?DocumentID=312.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> For a review of research that investigated score inflation, see R. Holcombe, J. Jennings, and D. Koretz, "The roots of score inflation: An examination of opportunities in two states' tests," in G. Sunderman (Ed.), *Charting reform, achieving equity in a diverse nation* (Greenwich, CT: Information Age Publishing, 2013), pp. 163-189, available at https://dash.harvard.edu/handle/1/10880587.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> NAEP is a nationally representative assessment of what students know and can do. It is administered biennially in grades 4 and 8 in the areas of reading and mathematics. It is also administered periodically in other subject areas, such as civics, economics, geography, science, technology and engineering, literacy, U.S. history, writing, and the arts. For more information on NAEP, see https://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> B. Fuller, K. Gesicki, and E. Kang, et al., *Is the No Child Left Behind Act Working? The Reliability of How States Track Achievement*, University of California, Berkeley PACE, Working Paper 06-1, Berkeley, CA, 2006; S.P. Klein,

discrepancies in the overall level of student achievement, the size of student achievement gains, and the size of the achievement gap. These discrepancies indicate that student scores on state assessments may be inflated and that these inflated scores may not represent true achievement gains as measured by another test of a similar construct. In this case, the validity of the conclusions based on state assessments may be questioned.<sup>110</sup>

The ESSA added new provisions that focus on testing burden and possibly reducing the number of assessments overall (not just those required by Title I-A). Each state may set a target limit on the aggregate amount of time used for the administration of assessments for each grade that is expressed as a percentage of annual instructional hours. For each grade served by the LEA, it must provide information on (1) the subject matter being assessed; (2) the purpose for which the assessment is designed and used; (3) the source of the requirement of the assessment; and (4) the amount of time students will spend taking assessments, the schedule of assessments, and the format for reporting results of assessments (if such information is available). <sup>111</sup> In addition, the Secretary may reserve funds under the State Assessment Grant program to provide grants to states for conducting audit assessments that examine whether all of the tests being used in a state are needed, and to provide subgrants to LEAs to conduct a similar examination of assessments used at the LEA level.

#### **Author Contact Information**

(name redacted)
Specialist in Education Policy
#redacted#@crs.loc.go%-....

### Acknowledgments

Erin Lomax, former CRS analyst and current independent contractor to CRS, co-authored this report.

Linda S. Hamilton, and Daniel F. McCaffrey, et al., What Do Test Scores in Texas Tell Us?, RAND, Santa Monica, CA, 2000; Daniel Koretz and S. I. Barron, The Validity of Gains on the Kentucky Instructional Results Information System (KIRIS), RAND, MR-792-PCT/FF, Santa Monica, CA, 1998; Robert L. Linn and C. Haug, "Stability of Schoolbuilding Accountability Scores and Gains," Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, vol. 24, no. 1 (2002), pp. 2936.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> For example, during the implementation of the No Child Left Behind Act, there were reports of possible score inflation on state scores relative to NAEP. See, for example, http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2007/06/06/39cep.h26.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Section 1112(e)(2)(B).

# **EveryCRSReport.com**

The Congressional Research Service (CRS) is a federal legislative branch agency, housed inside the Library of Congress, charged with providing the United States Congress non-partisan advice on issues that may come before Congress.

EveryCRSReport.com republishes CRS reports that are available to all Congressional staff. The reports are not classified, and Members of Congress routinely make individual reports available to the public.

Prior to our republication, we redacted names, phone numbers and email addresses of analysts who produced the reports. We also added this page to the report. We have not intentionally made any other changes to any report published on EveryCRSReport.com.

CRS reports, as a work of the United States government, are not subject to copyright protection in the United States. Any CRS report may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety without permission from CRS. However, as a CRS report may include copyrighted images or material from a third party, you may need to obtain permission of the copyright holder if you wish to copy or otherwise use copyrighted material.

Information in a CRS report should not be relied upon for purposes other than public understanding of information that has been provided by CRS to members of Congress in connection with CRS' institutional role.

EveryCRSReport.com is not a government website and is not affiliated with CRS. We do not claim copyright on any CRS report we have republished.